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NEW IGS MEMBERSHIP BENEFITS REQUIRE ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION

    

Announcing the Candidates for IGS Council: Term 2004 to 2008

call for candidates for the IGS 
Council appeared in the 
March, July, and November 

2003 issues of IGS News and was 
posted on the IGS web site, www.geo-
syntheticssociety.org. 

We are delighted to report that the 
response has been very positive with a 
total of 17 declared candidates for the 
eight available council positions. The 
geographical diversity of the candi-
dates is a positive sign, reflecting the 
amount of outreach and growth that the 
IGS has experienced in recent years.

The following five candidates are 
standing for re-election: J. Cowland, D. 
Fettig Halloran, M. Kamon, M.-L. da 
Costa Lopes, and B. Myles. E.-S. Lee 
decided not run for re-election.

The remaining 12 candidates stand-
ing for election are A. Bouazza, P. Fan-
tini, V. Feodorov, N. Freitag, H. Girard, 
V. Herle, C. Jenner, M. Kermani, G. Li, 
M. Sadlier, E. Shin, and J. Zornberg.

The IGS bylaws stipulate that a 
Council Member may only serve two 

consecutive four-year terms and, thus, 
the following individuals were not eligi-
ble to run as candidates in this Council 
election: J. Lafleur and J. Paul.   

Election of candidates will be held 
by postal ballot in April 2004 for a four-
year term, starting in June 2004. Biog-
raphies of the candidates are below and 
will also appear with the election ballot 
package that IGS Members will receive 
by the end of April 2004.

IGS Members are asked to carefully 
read the biographical information and 
consider the merits of the individual 
candidates with respect to geographical 
location and background. It is impor-
tant that the IGS Council be comprised 
of motivated individuals who reflect 
the geographical breadth of the Society 
and the wide range of disciplines and 
experience associated with the Society.

2003 in Review and Upcoming 
Events in 2004

The Year 2003 was witness to the Soci-
ety’s 20th Anniversary. In the Novem-

ber 2003 IGS News, Daniele Cazzuffi, 
IGS President, commented on the past, 
present, and future of the IGS. The IGS 
Past Presidents (J.P. Giroud, R.K. 
Rowe, C.J.F.P. Jones, and R.J. 
Bathurst) each provided valuable 
insight on a specific geosynthetics 
application; collectively, their insight 
represents many decades of geosyn-
thetics experience. Also, Prof. William 
van Impe, ISSMGE President, 
described a possible framework for 
improved collaboration between inter-
national geotechnical societies.

Looking ahead, 2004 is gearing up to 
be a very exciting year for the IGS. First, 
EuroGeo3 is being held in March, then 
GeoAsia 2004 in June, followed by Geo-
Filters 2004 in October. These confer-
ences are in addition to the IGS Council 
Elections and the announcement of the 
recipients of the IGS Awards and the IGS 
Student Awards.

reported by Karina McInnis
IGS News Editor

A
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IGS Council Member Candidates
Abdelmalek 
Bouazza

Dr. Abdel-
malek Bouazza 
is an Associate 
Professor in 
Geotechnical 
Engineering and 
Head of the 
Geomechanics 
Group at Monash University, Mel-
bourne, Australia. He received his 
diploma in Civil Engineering in 1984 
from the Ecole Nationale Polytech-
nique d’Alger (Algeria) and his Ph.D. 
in 1990 from the University of Glas-
gow (United Kingdom). Dr. Bouazza 
has been conducting research on geo-
synthetics for the past 15 years. His 
skills and experience are focused on 
soil reinforcement, barriers systems 
for waste containment systems, and 
soil and ground water remediation 
using geosynthetics. He has authored/
co-authored more than 120 papers and 
serves on a number of national and 
international technical committees. 
Currently, he is the President of the 
Australasian Chapter of IGS. He is a 
member of ISSMGE TC5 (Environ-
mental Geotechnics) and a correspond-
ing member of the International 
Association for Engineering Geology 
and the Environment (IAEGE) Com-
mittee No. 14 on Waste Disposal, a 
member of Standard Australia Com-
mittee on Geosynthetics, and Editorial 
Board Member of Geotextiles & 
Geomembranes and the Journal of 
Lowland Technology. 

John Cowland

John Cowland 
is an indepen-
dent consulting 
engineer based 
in Hong Kong, 
China. He pro-
vides advice on 
geosynthetics 
and geotechnical engineering through-
out the Asia Pacific region. After 
graduating in Civil Engineering, John 
completed a Master’s degree in Soil 

Mechanics at Imperial College, Lon-
don. He then worked in Britain and 
the Netherlands for five years before 
moving to Hong Kong 25 years ago. 
Initially working on slopes and tun-
nels, he was assigned to work on solid 
waste landfills in 1986. He soon 
became involved in the design of liner 
systems for a new generation of land-
fills, which led to a continuing inter-
est in the use of geosynthetics in all 
aspects of civil engineering. He has 
published over 30 papers on geosyn-
thetics and geotechnical engineering. 
Mr. Cowland is Chair of the IGS Pol-
icy Committee and Secretary of the 
IGS Asian Activities Committee. If re-
elected to the Council, he would like 
to continue to take an active role in 
the IGS and to promote the use of 
geosynthetics in the region. 

Pierpaolo 
Fantini

Pierpaolo Fan-
tini obtained his 
Chemical Engi-
neering Degree 
in 1982 from 
the University 
of Trieste, Italy. 
Since 1984, he 
has been involved in developing geo-
synthetic design specifications and 
construction techniques for civil engi-
neering projects in Italy, Slovenia and 
Croatia, particularly in soil reinforce-
ment, drainage systems and erosion 
control. He is the author of numerous 
papers presented at national and inter-
national conferences. Presently, he is 
managing director of Huesker Italy in 
Trieste. Since 1995, he has been an 
active member of various CEN TC 
189 (Geosynthetics) Working Groups, 
in addition to being a member of 
ISSMGE TC 3 (Geotechnics of Pave-
ments). Since 1989, he has been Trea-
surer of the Italian Society for 
BioEngineering (AIPIN). Mr. Fantini 
was a Board Member of the EuroGeo 
2 (Second European Geosynthetics 
Conference and Exhibition) Organis-
ing Committee in Bologna, Italy, in 
October 2000. In 2003, he was elected 

Vice-President of AGI-IGS, the Ital-
ian Chapter of IGS.

Nicolas Freitag

During Mr. Fre-
itag’s engineer-
ing studies at 
the Ecole Natio-
nale des Ponts 
et Chaussées 
(ENPC) in 
Paris, France, 
he spent a 12-
month training period in the Research 
and Development (R&D) Department 
of Terre Armée Internationale. This 
training led him to work on design 
and justification methods of rein-
forced soil structures for the compa-
nies Reinforced Earth and Freyssisol, 
as well to other R&D projects. Dur-
ing his last year of study, he special-
ised in geotechnics and modelling at 
the Ecole Centrale de Paris. After 
graduating in 2001, Mr. Freitag joined 
the R&D team of Reinforced Earth, 
which had in the meantime merged 
with the R&D Department of Ménard 
Soltraitement (both companies belong 
to the Freyssinet Group). His activi-
ties in the company comprise techni-
cal assistance to the many Reinforced 
Earth companies worldwide and their 
respective R&D programs. In particu-
lar, his work involves promoting the 
use of geosynthetic reinforcing strips 
and developing new systems and 
applications that also use steel rein-
forcement. Mr. Freitag’s special inter-
ests are long-term geosynthetic 
durability, innovation in geosynthetic 
reinforcement, concepts, and design 
methods, and new numerical methods.

Valentin 
Feodorov

Dr. Feodorov is 
President of the 
Romanian IGS 
Chapter and has 
held this posi-
tion since 1996. 
He has been 
promoting geo-
synthetics for more than 12 years and 
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will continue to do so if elected to 
Council. In 1997, he obtained his 
Ph.D. from the Technical University of 
Civil Engineering Bucharest. In 1990, 
he became an Associate Professor at 
the Faculty of Environmental Engi-
neering and Land Reclamation – Uni-
versity of Bucharest (teaching 
geosynthetics) and co-founder of Iri-
dex Group, a private company deal-
ing with geosynthetics. Dr. Feodorov 
is the author of the book Soil Rein-
forced with Geosynthetics and co-
author of the two volumes titled Geo-
synthetics in Civil Engineering. He has 
published many geosynthetics-related 
papers. He is President of the Roma-
nian Solid Waste Management Associ-
ation (full member of the International 
Solid Waste Association), a member 
of the International Society for the 
Trenchless Technology, and a member 
of the International Society for Soil 
Mechanics and Geotechnical Engi-
neering.

Hugues Girard

Dr. Hugues 
Girard was the 
Scientific Secre-
tary of the 7th 
International 
Conference on 
Geosynthetics 
held in Nice, 
France, in 2002, which was organised 
by the French IGS Chapter (CFG). He 
is involved in the activities of the 
CFG as Vice-President and Convenor 
of the Working Group on Puncturing 
Resistance of Geomembranes. Over 
the last 10 years, he has been involved 
in geosynthetics standardisation at the 
European level and the organisation of 
geosynthetics-related conferences held 
in France (e.g., he was Chair of Ren-
contres 99, a bi-annual conference on 
geosynthetics, and co-organiser of two 
conferences on geosynthetics for 
dams). He is a member of the Interna-
tional Working Group “Geomem-
branes for Dams” of the International 
Commission on Large Dams 
(ICOLD). Dr. Girard studied civil 
engineering at the INSA in Lyon and 
obtained his Ph.D. at the University of 
Bordeaux. He has worked for 

Cemagref (French Research Institute 
in Agricultural and Environmental 
Engineering) since the beginning of 
his career in 1972. During the first 15 
years, he studied the design of earth 
dams and managed the Soil Mechan-
ics Laboratory. He then became a geo-
synthetics research engineer, focusing 
on geomembranes-soil interface 
behaviour research (e.g., stability on 
slopes, damage, and durability). He 
has published approximately 50 papers 
as author or co-author and has chaired 
sessions and reviewed papers for inter-
national geosynthetics conferences 
(EuroGeo 1, 2 and 3, and the Sixth 
and Seventh International Conference 
on Geosynthetics).

Danette Fettig 
Halloran

Danette Hallo-
ran has worked 
with the geo-
synthetics 
industry for 14 
years. She 
edited GFR 
magazine from 1990 to 1995, trans-
forming the publication from its early, 
small circulation domestic format into 
an international discussion of geosyn-
thetic design and selection. This coin-
cided with major developments in the 
field, and particularly with the IGS. In 
1994, the Industrial Fabrics Associa-
tion International (IFAI), in a joint 
venture with the IGS, developed the 
technical journal Geosynthetics Inter-
national. Halloran, representing IFAI, 
helped to develop the establishment of 
the paper protocol and marketing strat-
egy of the Journal. Following that, she 
served as the Secretary-General for 
several industry conferences including 
the Sixth International Conference on 
Geosynthetics, Geosynthetics ‘97, 
Geosynthetics ‘99, Geosynthetics ‘01 
and Geosynthetics ‘03. She presently 
serves on the Organizing Committee 
for GeoFrontiers 2005. Along the 
way, she served as an advisory com-
mittee member for numerous industry-
affiliated conferences as well as the 
division manager for the IFAI Geotex-
tile and Geomembrane Divisions. In 
1998, she worked with industry to 

establish the Geosynthetic Materials 
Association (GMA, a division of 
IFAI). She is currently its Managing 
Director. She was elected to the IGS 
Council in 2000.

Vitezslav Herle

Vitezslav Herle 
is a Czech civil 
engineer, who 
has been work-
ing as geotech-
nical consultant 
for 34 years on 
engineering 
projects worldwide (e.g., Tran Saharan 
Road in Algeria, Mali and Niger; 
landslide stabilisation in Peru; con-
struction of industrial complexes in 
Cuba; reconstruction of highways and 
bridges in Laos; road rehabilitation 
and landslide protection in Nepal; 
highway construction supervision in 
the Philippines; motorway feasibility 
studies in Uzbekistan; public works 
projects in Jordan; and reinforced 
retaining wall design in Serbia). Mr. 
Herle’s particular interests are the use 
of geosynthetics for soil improvement 
and soil strengthening. In 1997, he 
prepared (together with Prof. Van-
icek) the first Czech design code, 
TP97, on the use of geosynthetics in 
highway construction. He was mem-
ber of the CEN/TC 288/WG9 (Rein-
forced Soil and Soil Nailing) that 
prepared the proposal of prEN 14475 
on Reinforced Fill, and he is currently 
a member of ISSMGE TC9 (Soil 
Reinforcement). He was Chair of Gen-
eral Session B11G “Embankments on 
Soft Soil” at the 7th International Con-
ference on Geosynthetics held in Nice, 
France, in 2002. 

Chris Jenner

Chris Jenner is 
the Chief Civil 
Engineer of Ten-
sar International 
Ltd. UK, where 
he is responsible 
for the Civil 
Engineering 
Design Group 
and Applications Research. He has been 
associated with the IGS for the past nine 
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years working for the UK IGS Chapter 
as Secretary, Vice-Chair, and Chair. 
During his tenure as Chair, the UK 
Chapter was accepted into the Ground 
Forum Group in the UK giving the 
membership the opportunity to discuss 
important issues for the ground-based 
industries at a very high level in Gov-
ernment. In 1998, he was an IGS Award 
winner along with three other IGS 
members for work on the British Stan-
dard BS8006, and he serves on the Brit-
ish Standards Institute Committee 
B524/6 (Reinforced Soil), which con-
tinues to review BS8006. He has been 
involved in the presentation of rein-
forced-soil design methods in North 
America and in the UK, and has worked 
with a number of universities at the 
Master’s of Science level to increase the 
awareness of graduates to reinforced 
soil techniques and applications. 

Masashi 
Kamon

Dr. Masashi 
Kamon is a Pro-
fessor at the 
Graduate 
School of Glo-
bal Environ-
mental Studies, 
Kyoto University, Japan. He obtained 
his Doctoral Degree from Kyoto Uni-
versity in 1973. He conducts research 
in the area of ground improvement, 
particularly, research focused on 
improving the function of prefabri-
cated band-shaped drains (PBDs) and 
developing geosynthetic horizontal 
drain material and its application to 
reinforced soft clay soil embank-
ments. He is also involved in environ-
mental geotechnics research and 
organized the Second International 
Congress on Environmental Geotech-
nics in Osaka, Japan, in 1996. He was 
awarded the Society Award for 
Authors by the Japan Society of Mate-
rial Science in 1991 and 1997. He has 
published more than 130 papers in ref-
ereed international and national jour-
nals and conferences in the 
geotechnical field. He is the Secretary 
General of the Organizing Committee 
of the 16th International Conference 
on Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical 

Engineering that will be held in 
Osaka, Japan, in 2005. He has been an 
IGS Council Member since 2000 and 
is Chair of the Asian Activities Com-
mittee of the IGS.

Moghaddaszadeh 
Kermani 

Mr. Moghaddasza-
deh Kermani 
graduated from 
NJIT New Jersey 
Institute of Tech-
nology, USA with 
a B.Sc. in civil 
engineering 1983, a M.Sc. in geotech-
nics 1985, and a M.Sc. in construc-
tion engineering Management 1987. 
He is currently working toward his 
Ph.D. in Civil Engineering and has 
worked with well known US-based 
engineering firms, e.g., French and 
Parrello and Lounakamoli & Associ-
ates, in the field of geotechnical and 
environmental engineering with exten-
sive use of geosynthetics materials. He 
currently works for Mokarrar Geosyn-
thetic Engineering Company in Tehe-
ran, Iran as both the Director and 
Technical Representative. Mokarrar 
Geosynthetic Engineering consults and 
works on numerous geosynthetic 
applications projects, predominately 
geomembranes and composites. Mr. 
Kermani’s goal is to disseminate geo-
synthetics science and technology 
knowledge to the developing nations 
of the Middle East region. As a Tech-
nical Representative in the Middle 
East region, he is confident that his 
dynamic participation in the Council 
would have fruitful outcomes, provid-
ing benefit to the IGS.

Guangxin Li

Dr. Li received 
his undergradu-
ate (hydraulic 
engineering), 
M.Sc. and Ph.D. 
degrees in geo-
technical engi-
neering from 
Tsinghua University, China in 1966, 
1981, and 1985, respectively. He has 
been a Professor at Tsinghua Univer-
sity since 1991, and held the title of 

Academic Visitor at the University of 
Colorado at Denver, USA (1993) and 
at the National University of Sin-
gapore (1998). Dr. Li is Vice-Presi-
dent of the Chinese Institution of Soil 
Mechanics and Geotechnical Engi-
neering, Academy Committee Mem-
ber of Tsinghua University, Vice-
President of the IGS Chinese Chapter, 
and Council Member of the Interna-
tional Association of Lowland Tech-
nology. He has conducted research in 
the field of geosynthetics for 20 years 
and has published more than 50 papers 
in the field. Under his supervision, six 
students have received either their 
Ph.D. or M.Sc. degrees in geosynthet-
ics-related research.     

Maria-Lurdes 
da Costa Lopes

Prof. Lopes 
graduated as a 
Civil Engineer 
from the Faculty 
of Engineering, 
Porto Univer-
sity, Porto, Por-
tugal, in 1977. She received her 
Masters Degree from the New Univer-
sity of Lisbon, Portugal, in 1986 and 
her Ph.D. from Porto University in 
1992. In 1982, she became a researcher 
at the Polytechnic School of Porto, and, 
in 1986, she joined the Faculty of Engi-
neering staff at Porto University, where 
she currently is responsible for teaching 
several subjects, namely, geosynthetics 
in civil engineering, environmental 
control materials, and geosynthetics. 
Prof. Lopes’ research interests are geo-
synthetics applications (mainly envi-
ronmental applications) and 
environmental geotechnics. Since 
1994, she has supervised the research 
of 20 students and is currently supervis-
ing nine (seven Ph.D. and two M.Sc. 
students). She has been involved in 16 
research projects (three are still ongo-
ing), being the principal investigator in 
11. She has 102 scientific publications, 
16 publications with students, and 58 
consultancy reports. She is Vice-Presi-
dent of the Portuguese IGS Chapter and 
the representative from Portugal at 
CEN TC 189 (Geotextiles and Geotex-
tile-Related Products) and ISSMGE TC 
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5 (Environmental Geotechnics).

Bernard Myles

Mr. Bernard 
Myles is a Geo-
synthetic Con-
sultant based in 
the United King-
dom and has 
been an IGS 
member since its 
formation. He requests your support for 
a second term on the Council after serv-
ing four years (2000 to 2004). Since his 
last election to Council, much has hap-
pened in the IGS with the high point 
being the 7th International Conference 
on Geosynthetics in Nice, France, in 
2002. Nevertheless much goes on at the 
IGS grass roots level and, although the 
Council has significant ambitions and 
has achieved a great deal over the last 
four years, I feel that more authority and 
power has to be moved to the Chapter 
level, particularly for the large and well-
established Chapters. The challenge of 
better integrating geosynthetic manu-
facturers’ viewpoint into the Society’s 
aims and goals remains. The diversity of 
the geosynthetics industry often hinders 
the formulation of a collective manufac-
turer’s view and some thought must be 
given to establishing product or applica-
tion sectors within the Society, which 
may better capture the industry’s needs. 
Since the last election, the IGS Stan-
dards Committee has been amalgamated 
into the Education Committee; nonethe-
less, those on the Council, like myself, 
who have an active interest in Geosyn-
thetic Standards, have continued to 
work with the National, Regional, and 
International Standards Organizations 
to disseminate good practice, achieve 
uniform standards, and represent the 
perspective of the IGS.

Mike Sadlier

Mike Sadlier is 
an Australian 
Civil Engineer 
who has been 
involved with 
geotechnical, 
geosynthetic 
and other con-
struction as a contractor, consultant, or 

material supplier for 30 years with 
experience across Australia, the Asia-
Pacific, and other regions. He first 
worked with geosynthetics in 1972 
and, since 1992, he has operated a 
geosynthetic specialist consultancy. 
He has actively participated in many 
geosynthetic events across the world. 
He believes that the IGS holds a 
unique position in that it provides a 
very broad forum for academics, man-
ufacturers, practitioners, and others to 
interact and move the geosynthetic 
discipline forward for the benefit of 
all. He wants to see the IGS mature 
and continue to foster growth in the 
geosynthetic discipline by working 
with and providing benefits for all of 
its membership. He especially wants 
to see our accumulated years of expe-
rience, which has produced estab-
lished geosynthetic methodologies, 
documented in a way that will legiti-
mise these methods and make it easier 
for a geosynthetic option to achieve 
acceptance.

Eunchul C. 
Shin

Dr. Eunchul C. 
Shin is an Asso-
ciate Professor 
and Chair of the 
Dept. of Civil 
and Environ-
mental System 
Engineering at the University of 
Incheon, Korea. He received his 
B.Sc.E. from Chungbuk National Uni-
versity (Korea), M.Sc.E. from the Uni-
versity of Colorado (USA), and Ph.D. 
in Civil Engineering from Southern 
Illinois University (USA). He has been 
working with geosynthetics for the 
past 17 years. Prof. Shin is a leading 
researcher in the Korean Geosynthet-
ics Society (IGS-KC) and has been 
actively associated with the IGS since 
1990. He is an Editorial Board Mem-
ber for Geosynthetics International 
and the Journal of Geotechnical and 
Geological Engineering. He has been 
a member of the scientific and techni-
cal committees of many national and 
international geosynthetics and geo-
technical engineering conferences. He 
has published more than 70 papers in 

the field of geotechnical engineering 
and geosynthetics, including airport 
runway reinforcement, basal reinforce-
ment of railroad tracks, reinforced 
retaining walls, and various types of 
liners in sanitary landfills. He is a 
member of Organizing Committee of 
GeoAsia 2004, which will be held in 
June 2004, in Seoul, Korea.

Jorge G. 
Zornberg

Dr. Jorge G. 
Zornberg, P.E., 
is a Geotechni-
cal Engineering 
Professor at the 
University of 
Texas at Aus-
tin. He received his B.Sc. from the 
Universidad Nacional de Córdoba 
(Argentina), his M.Sc. from PUC-Rio 
(Rio de Janeiro, Brazil), and his Ph.D. 
from the University of California at 
Berkeley (USA). Before recently join-
ing the University of Texas, he was a 
Project Engineer at GeoSyntec Con-
sultants and a faculty member at the 
University of Colorado, USA. He is a 
registered Professional Engineer with 
over 15 years experience in both 
research and practice in reinforced soil 
technology, design of waste contain-
ment facilities, and numerical and cen-
trifuge modeling. He has authored over 
100 technical publications in geotech-
nical and geosynthetics engineering. He 
is an Editorial Board Member for Geo-
synthetics International and the Jour-
nal of Geotechnical and 
Geoenvironmental Engineering (Ameri-
can Society of Civil Engineers, ASCE). 
He is a member of ISSMGE TC9 
(Earth Reinforcement). Among other 
awards, Dr. Zornberg received the IGS 
Young Member Award, the ASCE Col-
lingwood Prize, and the Presidential 
Early Career Award for Scientists and 
Engineers (PECASE) from the Presi-
dent of the United States.
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Asian Regional Conference on Geosynthetics – GeoAsia 2004
Updated to include New Information in Bulletin 3

“Now and Future of Geosynthetics in Civil Engineering”
21 to 23 June 2004, Seoul, Korea

he International Geosynthetics 
Society-Korean Chapter (IGS-
KC) is organizing GeoAsia 

2004 to be held on 21 to 23 June 2004, 
in Seoul, Korea, under the auspices of 
the IGS. 

Conference Sessions

There will be eight technical sessions:
• Reinforced Structures I
• Soft Ground Improvement 
• Materials, Testing, and Analysis I
• Roads and Railways
• Landfills and Hydraulic Applications
• Reinforced Structures II
• Materials, Testing, and Analysis II
• Durability and Damage

Mercer Lecture

The Mercer Lecture titled “A New 
Limit State Design Method for Design 
of Geosynthetic-Reinforced Soil 
Walls,” by IGS Past President, Prof. 
Richard J. Bathurst (Royal Military 
College of Canada), will be presented.

Keynote Lectures

F. Tatsuoka (Japan): “An Old by New 
Issue: Viscous Properties of Polymer 
Geosynthetic Reinforcement and Geo-
synthetic-Reinforced Soil Structures”
R.K. Rowe (Canada): “Resolving Some 
of the Outstanding Issues in Landfill 
Barrier Design”

R. Floss (Germany): “Design Funda-
mentals for Geosynthetic Soil Tech-
nique”
C.G. Bao (China): “Study on the Inter-
action Characteristics of Geosynthetics 
and Soil”
J-P. Gourc (France): “Friction Proper-
ties of a Geosynthetic Interface: Appli-
cation to the Stability of Liner Systems 
on Landfill and Canal Slopes”

Important Deadlines (NEW dates!)

Paper Submission: 15 February 2004
Author Notification: 15 March 2004
Final Paper Submission: 5 April 2004
Pre-registration: 29 February 2004
Hotel reservation: 31 May 2004

Please submit paper(s) to: 
Publications Committee Chair
Prof. Han-Yong Jeon 
Faculty of Applied Chemical Eng. 
Chonnam National University
300 Yongbong-dong, Pukku 
Gwangju, Korea 500-757 
E-mail: hyjeon@chonnam.ac.kr 

Special Session by TC9 of ISSMGE

A special session organized by 
ISSMGE TC 9 (Earth Reinforcement) 
will be held 23 June 2004. The theme 
of the session is “Role of Numerical 
Analysis in Earth Reinforcement.” A 
special lecture will be delivered by 
Prof. Iizuka from Kobe University, 
Japan. Three panelists from Korea, Sin-
gapore, and Hong Kong will present 
case studies and address issues related 
to the session theme.

Training 
Course

A training course, organized by the IGS 
Education Committee, will be offered 
during the Conference. Three lectures 
will be delivered: Prof. R.J. Bathurst, 
Mr. B. Myles, and Mr. C. Lawson on a 
variety of geosynthetics topics. Any 
participant registered for GeoAsia2004 
can attend the course free of charge. 
Please reserve your seat early.

Technical Tour

A half-day technical tour will be held 
on Tuesday, 22 June 2004 to visit the 
Sudokwon Landfill site in Seoul (one 
of the largest worldwide) and is open to 
any registered Conference attendee, 
spouse, or guest. Registration is 
required and will be filled on a first-
come, first-serve basis. 

Technical Exhibition

The Exhibition will be held from 21 to 
23 June 2004 at the Seoul Education 
and Culture Center and is being organ-
ised by the IGS-KC.

For Further Information Contact

Secretary General of GeoAsia 2004
Prof. Chungsik Yoo
Dept. of Civil & Environmental Eng.
Sungkyunkwan University
300 Chunchun-dong, Jangan-gu
Suwon, Gyonggi-do 440-746, Korea
E-mail: csyoo@skku.edu
www.kgss.or.kr/geoasia2004/

GeoFilters 2004 -- Call for Papers
4th International Conference on Filters and Drainage in 

Geotechnical and Environmental Engineering
19 to 21 October 2004, Stellenbosch, South Africa

he Fourth International Con-
ference on Filters and Drain-
age in Geotechnical and 

Environmental Engineering, GeoFil-

ters 2004, will be held on 19 to 21 
October 2004 just outside the Univer-
sity town of Stellenbosch, South Africa 
on the Spier Wine Estate. The Confer-

ence is being organized by the Univer-
sity of the Witwatersrand (School of 
Civil & Environmental Engineering), 
under the auspices of the IGS, the Envi-

T
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ronmental Engineering Division of the 
South African Institution of Civil Engi-
neering, and the Geotechnical Engi-
neering Division of the South African 
Institution of Civil Engineering.

GeoFilters 2004 will be the fourth 
in a series of the following very suc-
cessful specialist conferences on geofil-
ters: GeoFilters ‘92 (Karlsruhe, 
Germany), GeoFilters ‘96 (Montreal, 
Quebec, Canada), and GeoFilters 2000 
(Warsaw, Poland).

Objectives of the Conference

• Establish the state of the art in devel-
opments relating to all aspects of fil-
tration and drainage.

• Present cases of successful implemen-
tation of filtration and drainage sys-
tems and discuss criteria of success.

• Continue the vigorous debate of the 
equivalency between natural and syn-
thetic filters.

• Bring together practitioners, 
researchers, manufacturers and all 
other users of natural and synthetic 
filters and drainage systems.

Conference Theme and Topics

The working theme of GeoFilters 2004 
is “Filter Requirements and Proven 
Performance.” The Conference topics 
are as follows:
• New geofilter developments and 

products
• Case histories: proven performance

• Instances of geofilter failure
• Durability and long-term behaviour 

of geofilters
• Erosion control using geofilters
• Laboratory testing of geofilters

Keynote Lecture

The Keynote Lecture will be given by 
Prof. Kerry Rowe of Queens University, 
Canada, entitled, “Filtering and Drain-
age of Contaminated Water” and will 
deal with subjects including landfill 
leachate and agricultural drainage water.

Workshop

It is proposed to run a half-day work-
shop in conjunction with the Confer-
ence on the topic of “Capillary 
Barriers,” emphasizing the use of these 
barriers in capping systems. The work-
shop is anticipated to be held on the day 
after the Conference. If you are inter-
ested in attending such a workshop, 
please contact Prof. Andy Fourie, Con-
ference Chair, at the contact informa-
tion given below. Please also indicate 
when you would prefer to attend such a 
workshop.

Call for Papers

Papers in all areas of filtration and 
drainage are welcome. Papers should 
address the Conference theme of “Filter 
Requirements and Proven Perfor-
mance” and one of the Conference top-
ics outlined above. Particularly 
welcome are papers addressing issues 

of proven performance or proven non-
performance.

Abstracts should be submitted in 
English. They should be double spaced 
and approximately 500 words in length. 
Illustrations that aid reviewers in evalu-
ating the relevance of the abstract are 
welcome. 

Important Deadlines

Abstract Submission: 29 February 2004 
(NOTE: deadline extended)
Abstract Acceptance: 15 March 2004
Full paper: 31 May 2004
Acceptance Notification: 30 June 2004

Address for Correspondence

Prof A.B. Fourie, Geofilters 2004
School of Civil & Environmental Eng.
University of the Witwatersrand
Private Bag 3
Wits 2050, SOUTH AFRICA
Tel: 27/11 717 7108
Fax: 27/11 339 1762
E-mail: andyf@civil.wits.ac.za
Official Conference website:  
www.wits.ac.za/geofilters2004
Conference venue website: 
www.spier.co.za

Organising Committee 

• Andy Fourie, Chair
• Nico Vermeulen
• Kelvin Legge, IGS Member
• Fritz Wagener

Geo-Frontiers 2005 Congress
24 to 26 January 2005, Austin, Texas, USA

eo-Frontiers 2005 is a broad-
based Congress that will com-
bine the Geo-Institute 2005 

Congress and the Geosynthetic Materi-
als Association (GMA) Geosynthetics 
2005 Conference. The Congress will 
showcase recent advancements in 
design, manufacturing, and construc-
tion; offer a forum to debate future 
directions for the industry; and bring 
together participants and exhibitors 
from multiple professional and trade 
organisations 

The Congress is being organised by 
the Geo-Institute (ASCE) and the GMA 

(Industrial Fabrics Association Interna-
tional, IFAI) and will be held at the Hil-
ton Austin Convention Center Hotel in 
downtown Austin, Texas, USA from 24 
to 26 January 2005. The IGS is one of 
several cooperating organisations.

Congress Tracks/Themes

Geo-Frontiers will have a broad and 
exciting technical program. The follow-
ing are the nine Congress tracks: 

• Earthquake Engineering and Soil 
Dynamics

• Erosion Control 

• Foundations
• Geotechnical Professional Issues
• Pavements
• Site Characterization and Modeling
• Slopes and Retaining Structures
• Soil Improvement and Grouting
• Waste Containment and Remediation

Technical Paper Sessions

Authors are invited to submit technical 
papers related to session topics within 
each track (visit the Congress website 
given below for a list of the 48 session 

G
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topics). Papers presenting all facets of a 
specific project are encouraged and all 
papers will be published as part of the 
Congress proceedings. Authors invited 
to publish a paper are expected to regis-
ter for the Congress at the appropriate 
fee(s), attend the Congress, and make 
their presentation(s) in person. 

Panel Discussions

The panel discussions will be 90-minute 
sessions bringing professionals together 
for discussion and debate about techni-
cal and non-technical subjects and 
industry issues, such as political influ-
ences, social trends, and their impact on 
engineering, or career choices. A facili-
tator will be present with several panel-
ists to present differing viewpoints. 
Proposals for panel discussions are wel-
come and should include an outline and 
title, a synopsis of the expected outcome 
of the discussion, preliminary names for 
facilitators and panelists, and any plans 
for publication. 

Hands-On Workshops

Hands-on workshops will be two- to 
four-hour long sessions to describe and 
demonstrate real-world applications of 

technology. The intent is for providers 
to focus on practical, “how-to” tech-
niques that include planning, design, 
construction, and/or testing. Workshop 
participants will be able to “practice” 
presented ideas and procedures. Pro-
posals for workshop themes are invited 
and should include a workshop outline 
and title, a description of desired out-
comes and learning objectives, and a 
summary of handout materials. 

Short Courses

Short courses will be emphasised in the 
technical program, because Geo-Fron-
tiers 2005 is committed to providing 
continuing education opportunities for 
participants. Proposals for short course 
topics are invited and should include 
the course title, a description of the 
course with a summary of its learning 
objectives, a list of instructors and their 
qualifications, and a summary of course 
handouts. Short courses can be one-half 
to one-day long and offered prior to, 
during, and/or immediately after the 
Congress. Also indicate whether the 
course will offer continuing education 
units (CEUs) or professional develop-
ment hours (PDHs). 

Field Demonstrations & Technical 
Tours

Still in the planning phases, field dem-
onstrations will demonstrate field oper-
ations and applications of new 
technologies, while technical tours will 
showcase local engineering works and/
or industry resources. These events will 
be no more than one-hour driving dis-
tance from downtown Austin.

Important Deadlines

Abstracts Due: 15 March 2004
Notify Authors: March 31, 2004
Draft Papers: June 30, 2004
Paper Acceptance: August 15, 2004 
Final Papers Due: September 27, 2004

For More Information

Carol Bowers, Director, Geo-Institute

ASCE World Headquarters
1801 Alexander Bell Drive
20191-4400 Reston, Virginia, USA 
Tel: 1/703 295 6300
Fax: 1/703 295 6144
E-mail: cbowers@asce.org
www.asce.org/conferences/
geofrontiers05/index.cfm  

Sardinia 2003, the Ninth Sardinia Landfill Symposium
6 to 10 October 2003, in Cagliari, Sardinia

ore than 900 people from all 
continents attended the Ninth 
Sardinia Landfill Symposium, 

held in Cagliari, Italy, under the aus-
pices of the IGS. Approximately 60 of 
the participants are involved with the 
scientific and engineering develop-
ment of geosynthetics, related products, 
and associated technologies, including 
delegations from Australia, Canada, 
France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Korea, 
Poland, Slovakia, South Africa, South 
America, United Kingdom, United 
States, and other countries. 

As in the past, this Conference gath-
ered technical specialists and managers 
scouting for trends and novelties to 
include in their projects. Several impor-
tant messages were delivered, the first 
being the need for geosynthetics-
knowledgeable persons on site and not 
only Engineers. Second, government 
officers stressed that biogas emissions 

will be an important consideration of 
the future. Third, the need for building 
bioreactors with re-circulating leachate 
was questioned based on data indicat-
ing that the amount of liquid available 
from many sites is probably not suffi-
cient to accelerate the bio-reactions. 
Fourth, it was proposed that leak detec-
tion surveys should be an element of 
serious CQA programs. 

Several landfill designers expressed 
concern regarding the careless use of 
gap-graded soils on landfill caps, which 
causes fine fractions to pass through the 
composite geotextile and clog the geo-
net (Richardson). Recycled components 
in landfills were increasingly discussed, 
from tire chips in drainage layers (Hud-
son), to polyethylene (PE) used in struc-
tured drainage composites (Hewitt, 
Ellard), and PE in structured “boxes” to 
stabilize soil on slopes (Lee, Jeon), the 
latter being somewhat like geocells.

There were several papers on GCLs 
including the most comprehensive one 
ever seen (Guyonnet et al.) that showed 
transmission electron microscope pho-
tos of bentonite platelets and graphic 
bar charts of the concentrations of dif-
ferent ions in different bentonites. 

It was interesting to see that the 
creep performance of geomembranes 
on slopes is now being assessed 
(Gourc, Imaizumi, Forsman) due to the 
use of double textures, when, as a gen-
eral principle, we are still trying to 
install geomembranes without stress. It 
was then interesting to hear of a recent 
failure where large breaks occurred in a 
geomembrane, but without damaging 
the overlying geotextile cushion and 
with no apparent movement in the 
waste. At other locations, there were 
movements in the waste.

After a session on leak location in 

M
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geomembranes, there was a very lively 
workshop, chaired by IGS President, 
Daniele Cazzuffi, discussing methods 
of repairing such leaks under waste. 
Several Japanese workers are leading 
these efforts, even going to the extent of 
introducing polyurethane geomem-
branes that can be more easily (that is to 
say, relatively easy) remotely repaired. 
They do, however, cost three to five 
times more than PE geomembranes.

More lively discussion ensued after 
presentations on exposed geomembrane 
landfill caps (Thiel) and the removal of 

rainwater there from. There was a 
design paper describing how the author 
removes leachate from the bottom of 
landfills through drainage media above 
assumed clogged geotextiles and do not 
rely on the intended drainage geocom-
posite below (Richardson).

The social events were, as usual, 
outstanding with the Sardinian Dinner 
off-campus featuring the Pozzomag-
giore Choir and their in-the-round mag-
ical surround-sound singing to a few 
individuals in the middle of their circle. 
On Thursday, the Divadlo Company 

(musicians, dancers, and singers) pre-
sented songs from Andrew Lloyd Web-
ber productions in the piazza of Forte 
Village. Friday ended with a wonderful 
Gala Dinner.

All in all, a great week was pro-
vided by Messrs Cossu, Stegmann, and 
Christensen, and their helpful support 
staff, particularly Michela and Elena.

reported by Andre Rollin and
Ian Peggs,IGS Member

XVI Italian National Conference on Geosynthetics
Bologna, Italy, 15 October 2003

he XVI Italian National Con-
ference on Geosynthetics was 
held on 15 October 2003 in 

Bologna, Italy. The Conference was 
organized jointly by the Italian Chapter 
of the IGS (AGI-IGS) and the Bologna 
Association of Engineers and Archi-
tects (ASSIABO) under the auspices of 
the University of Bologna, the Associa-
tion of Offshore and Maritime Engi-
neering (AIOM), the Italian Division of 
International Association of Navigation 
(AIPCN), and the Italian Association of 
Biotechnical Engineering (AIPIN). 
More than 150 participants (including 
some from abroad) attended the Con-
ference, which was organized in two 
different sessions. 

First Session

The first session, chaired by Prof. M. 
Maugeri (President of AGI-IGS), 
focused on the use of geosynthetics in 
coastal areas and comprised one gen-
eral report and five paper presentations. 
The general report was presented by 
Prof. G. Matteotti and Prof. P. Ruol 
(University of Padua) and included a 
wide range of case histories describing 
possible applications of geosynthetics 
in coastal and maritime engineering. In 
particular, the potential and limitations 
of the major geosynthetics applications 
in this field were emphasized. Both tra-
ditional applications, such as beach sta-
bilization structures, revetments, beach 
nourishment, dunes reconstruction, and 
drainage (for which geotextiles, geo-

tubes, sand bags, and geomattresses are 
traditionally required) and non-tradi-
tional applications (e.g., beach dewater-
ing, environmental dredging, and 
pipeline or outfall stabilisation applica-
tions using various geosynthetics prod-
ucts) were analysed in depth.

The presented papers showed 
detailed design and construction prob-
lems related to these geosynthetics 
applications. In particular, the use of 
sand bags for shore protection, the utili-
zation of geocontainers for the con-
struction of a breakwater dam, the 
employment of geotextile-encased col-
umns for embankment foundations, and 
the use of geosynthetics as liners in the 
construction of a reclaimed area close 
to a large harbour were discussed.

Second Session

The second session focused on the use 
of geosynthetics in mountainous areas 
and was chaired by D. Cazzuffi, IGS 
President. One general report and five 
papers were presented. The general 
report, by Prof. A. Cancelli (University 
of Milano Bicocca), described possible 
geosynthetics applications in mountain-
ous areas. In particular, the primary and 
secondary functions of geosynthetics in 
these applications (e.g., reinforced 
earth, rock stop embankments, noise 
barriers, erosion protection, bank pro-
tection, filtration control and dewater-
ing, dams, liners, and ski slope 
stabilization) were emphasized.

The following five presentations, 

for example, analysed some of these 
applications in more detail: numerical 
and theoretical analyses studying the 
behaviour of reinforced rock stop 
embankments; case histories related to 
earth-reinforced works in Northern 
Italy; procedures used for the design of 
reinforced soil embankments for ski 
slope stabilization; examples of flexible 
facing soil slip stabilization; and gen-
eral design methodology for the real-
ization of bioengineering structures.

At the end of each session, fruitful 
and interesting discussions on the dif-
ferent topics took place.

reported by Prof. Nicola Moraci
IGS Member

T

Four attendees of the XVI Italian 
National Conference on Geosynthetics 
(from left to right): IGS President 
Daniele Cazzuffi, Janaina Colmanetti 
(Brazil), AGI-IGS Vice-President 
Pierpaolo Fantini, and Dimiter Alexiew 
(Germany).



10 IGS News, Vol. 20, No. 1, March 2004

28th Meeting of Technical Committee 189 of the 
European Committee for Standardization (CEN)

 Delft, The Netherlands, 19 to 21 November 2003
he 28th Meeting of the Tech-
nical Committee “Geosyn-
thetics” (TC 189) of the 

European Committee for Standard-
ization (CEN) was organized by 
GeoDelft in Delft, The Netherlands. 
The meeting was sponsored by the 
NGO (the Dutch Geosynthetics 
Organisation and the Dutch IGS 
Chapter) and the companies Colbond, 
Ten Cate Nicolon, Ooms, and Tensar. 

Approximately 60 persons nomi-
nated by the different national stan-
dardisation institutes of the CEN 
member states were present. A dele-
gate from Lithuania was welcomed for 
the first time at a CEN/TC 189 meeting 
as an observer.

The following five of the seven 
Working Groups met on 19 and 20 
November 2003:
• WG1 on Requirements for Geotex-

tiles and Related Products, chaired by 
Ph. Delmas (France),

• WG3 on Mechanical Testing, chaired 
by D. Cazzuffi (Italy),

• WG4 on Hydraulic Testing, chaired 
by B. Myles (UK),

• WG5 on Durability, chaired by U. 
Bornmann (Austria), and

• Ad-hoc WG on Asphalt Reinforce-
ment, chaired by H. Rathmayer (Fin-
land).

Technical discussions during these 
meetings were the basis of the deci-
sions made in the Plenary Session held 
on 21 November 2003.

In addition to attending Working 
Group meetings, the delegates also vis-
ited the laboratory facilities of GeoDelft, 
e.g., the large geotechnical centrifuge of 

GeoDelft. A social event was held on the 
evening of 21 November 2003 compris-
ing a tour through the historic city centre 
of Delft and a dinner in the City’s former 
weighing scales building. 

Thirty six delegates of the 14 mem-
ber countries and the Lithuanian 
observer attended the Plenary Session. 
Following the introductions, Dr. F. Fou-
bert presented the Secretary’s Report. 
Dr. Foubert emphasised the necessity 
for the Technical Committee (TC) to 
work efficiently due to the new CEN 
rule that a CEN work item can only 
exist for three years and will then be 
automatically deleted. The focus of the 
TC must be: “what work items are 
absolutely necessary?” and not: “what 
would be nice to have?” This was fol-
lowed by a synopsis by each Working 
Group of the discussions and action 
items set out in the last CEN/TC 189 
Meeting in Gdansk (April 2003) and 
the progress to date. 

Two resolutions were passed as a 
result of the November 2003 CEN/TC 
189 Meeting:

• It was unanimously decided to re-
elect the Chair, Mr. Adam Bezuijen 
(The Netherlands), for a second term 
of three years (2004-2006).

• It was unanimously decided to estab-
lish a liaison with the Notified Bodies 
Group (SG 11 Membranes). Dr. Phil-
ippe Delmas will act as the liaison 
officer.

Apart from the above mentioned 
resolutions, the Meeting resulted in a 
large list of actions that has already 
been circulated by the Secretary. 

The 28th Meeting of CEN/TC 189 
was a success. Many of the actions 
identified during the Meeting have 
already been implemented and the 
remaining will be implemented in the 
upcoming months. The next meeting of 
CEN/TC 189 is scheduled for 29 Sep-
tember to 1 October 2004 in the UK 
(city and location to be announced). 

reported by Adam Bezuijen
Chair of CEN/TC 189 and IGS Member

ISO TC 221 Meeting (Seoul, Korea, 25 June 2004)
he fifth ISO TC 221 (Geosyn-
thetics) Meeting will be held in 
Seoul, Korea, on 25 June 2004. 

The draft agenda for the Meeting is 
available at the following web site: 
http://event.ats.go.kr/home/e2003003.asp.

It is anticipated that there will be 
Working Group (WG) meetings held on 
24 June 2004 (details of the WG meet-
ings to be confirmed at a later date).

If you have items to add to the 
agenda, send them to Peter Greenwood 

(Secretary, ISO TC 221) no later than 
26 March 2004:
Tel: 44/20 8996 7197
Fax: 44/20 8996 7799
E-mail: peter.greenwood@bsi-global.com

To help plan for the Meeting, it is 

T
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CEN/TC 189 meeting participants.
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requested that National Standards Bod-
ies inform Peter Greenwood if they will 
be sending delegations to the Meeting 
and, if possible, send a list of the names 

and affiliations of the delegates, indicat-
ing, in particular, who will be the head 
of the delegation.

Please note that anyone attending 
the Meeting should be a part of a 
national delegation through the 
National Standards Body. 

Geosynthetics International 
An Official Journal of the IGS: Electronic Journal Free to IGS Members

eosynthetics International is 
an official journal of the IGS 
and has established itself as a 

premier peer-reviewed journal on geo-
synthetics. The Journal publishes tech-
nical papers, technical notes, 
discussions, and book reviews on all 
topics relating to geosynthetic materials 
(including natural fiber products), 
research, behaviour, performance anal-
ysis, testing, design, construction meth-
ods, case histories, and field experience.

Geosynthetics International will 
only be published electronically start-
ing Volume 10 (2003) by Thomas Tel-
ford and is free to IGS Members. All 
others, e.g., corporations, companies, 
and university libraries, can subscribe 
at a rate of £325/US$585. An individ-
ual rate for those non-members whose 
organisation subscribes, but would like 
an additional personal subscription 
(including the update CD) will be 
available for £60/US$108. 

The update CD is issued annually 
as part of the subscription for non-IGS 
Members and includes all papers pub-
lished in that year. IGS Members can 
opt to buy the CD for US$100.

 Visit the Journal’s website given 
below for subscription information and 
instructions for accessing the latest 
issues. 

Papers should be work not pub-
lished in full elsewhere and should be 
sent to any of the following individuals:

Dr. T.S. Ingold, Editor
Geosynthetics International
Mulberry Lodge, St. Peters Close
St. Albans, AL1 3ES
United Kingdom
Tel: 44/1727-842433
Fax: 44/1727-845266
E-mail: geo@ingold.demon.co.uk

Professor R.J. Bathurst, Editor
Geosynthetics International 
Department of Civil Engineering
Royal Military College of Canada

P.O. Box 17000, STN Forces
Kingston, Ontario K7K 7B4, Canada
Tel: 1/613 541 6000, Ext. 6479
Fax: 1/613 541 6218
E-mail: bathurst-r@rmc.ca
Dr. J.P. Giroud, Chair
Geosynthetics International
J.P. Giroud, INC.
5837 North Ocean Boulevard
Ocean Ridge, Florida 33435, USA
Tel: 1/561-737-1642 
Fax: 1/561-733-2809
E-mail: jpg@jpgiroud.com

For subscription details visit the 
Journal’s website at: 
www.thomastelford.com/geosynthetics
or contact:

Maria Davis
Thomas Telford Ltd
1 Heron Quay
London
E14 4JD, UK
Tel: 44/20 7665 2460
Fax: 44/20 7538 9620
E-mail: maria.davis@thomastelford.com

Geotextiles and Geomembranes
An Official Journal of the IGS 

eotextiles and Geomembranes 
is an official journal of the IGS 
and provides a forum for the 

dissemination of information on geo-
synthetics amongst research workers, 
designers, users, and manufacturers. 
The Journal increases general aware-
ness, prompts further research, and 
assists in the establishment of interna-
tional codes and regulations.

The following are welcome contri-
butions: refereed technical papers cov-
ering research, design, construction, 
applications, and case studies; technical 
notes, book reviews, reports of confer-
ences, and meetings; and letters to the 
Editor. All technical papers are open to 
written discussion. No limit to length is 

set and short notes are acceptable. 
Review articles may also be published 
at intervals, but the subject and con-
tents of these should be discussed first 
with the Editor. 

The Editorial Board Members and 
reviewers have worked very hard over 
the past year to provide detailed, con-
structive reviews in a very timely man-
ner. The average review period is less 
than three months. Papers come from a 
wide range of countries with approxi-
mately one third of the papers coming 
from the Americas, Europe, and the rest 
of the world. The rejection rate is 59%. 
The Journal’s Editor and Board Mem-
bers are extremely appreciative of the 
authors’ hard work in addressing the 

reviewers’ comments and the quick 
return of revised papers.

Authors should submit four copies 
of their paper, which will subsequently 
be reviewed by at least two individuals. 
No original figures should initially be 
included.

All technical contributions and 
inquiries should be directed to:

Professor R. Kerry Rowe, Editor
Geotextiles and Geomembranes
Department of Civil Engineering
Ellis Hall, Queen’s University
Kingston, Ontario, K7L 3N6
Canada
Fax: 1/613 533 2128
E-mail: kerry@civil.queensu.ca

G
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CORPORATE PROFILE
Corporate Members of the IGS are encouraged to publish a Corporate Profile in IGS News. A maximum of three profiles can be published
in each issue of IGS News. The criteria for the preparation and submission of Corporate Profiles are available from the Editor. There is no
charge for having a Corporate Profile published; it is a benefit of corporate membership.

                 Tensar International
Tensar International 
is one of the world-
wide leaders with 

over 20 years’ experience in the provi-
sion and manufacture of best-value 
civil engineering solutions for soil rein-
forcement and ground stabilisation, 
with installations in roads, railways, 
runways, and embankments across the 
globe. Formerly the Netlon Group, 
Tensar International was founded in 
Blackburn, UK, in 1952. 

With an extensive team of qualified 
Civil Engineers, the company offers a 
range of support services including a 
comprehensive design service, techni-
cal seminars, and on-site support. Ten-
sar’s regional offices are supported by 
a global network of distributors. 

Ground stabilisation

Tensar geogrids provide a high-perfor-
mance solution for stabilizing weak or 
variable ground for roads, car parks, 
airfields, container ports, and hard 
standings for truck parks, meeting eco-
nomic and environmental constraints. 

Reinforced steep slopes 

Soil slopes reinforced with Tensar geo-
grids offer a fast, economical and ver-
satile technique for constructing 
embankments or repairing slope fail-
ures when a steep face angle is 
required, at any angle up to vertical, 
and with a natural green finish. 

Retaining walls and 
bridge abutments

Tensar Wall Systems 
comprise a soil mass 
reinforced with Tensar 
geogrids and finished 
with facing units 
selected to meet the 
aesthetic and eco-
nomic needs of the 
project. Construction is 
rapid and can offer sig-
nificant savings over 
conventional tech-
niques. Tensar Wall 
Systems are fully 
approved and certifi-
cated by independent 
industry bodies.

Construction over 
weak ground

Tensar geogrid solu-
tions avoid expensive 
and time-consuming 
excavation and 
replacement of soft 
soils under embank-
ments, can span voids, 
or aid controlled settlement. When 
used for Load Transfer Platform solu-
tions, geogrids provide an effective 
means of transferring construction 
loads on to piles. Construction is rapid 
and economical, and access to the site 
is also enhanced.

Rail track ballast 

Tensar bi-axial geogrids pro-
vide an extremely cost-effec-
tive solution for the 
reinforcement of ballast over a 
soft subgrade, either directly to 
reduce settlement, or by rein-
forcing the sub-base to 

increase the load bearing 
capacity. These applications of 
Tensar geogrids are supported 
by independent research with 
German and British railway 
authorities.

Asphalt pavements

Tensar asphalt reinforcement 
technology has been estab-
lished for over 20 years. Tensar 
products are proven to increase 
pavement life by delaying the 
onset of failure caused by low 
subgrade strength, high axle 
loadings, or reflective cracking.

Controlling erosion on grass 
slopes 

Tensar Mats can provide an 
extra permanent erosion pro-
tection layer where needed to 
enhance the resistance of  veg-
etation. It actively assists vege-
tation to establish itself and 
protects the root system 
against currents and waves 
(from flooding) and tidal 
action.

Controlling erosion on rock slopes

Tensar grids can be draped over the 
rock face and secured with rock 
anchors to control loose rock fragments 
and remove the hazards from fracturing 
and spalling. 

For more information visit www.tensar-
international.co.uk, or call 44/1254 
262 431.

Tensar International has been 
a Corporate Member of the 
IGS since 1989.
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EuroGeo3
Munich, Germany
1-4 March 2004
Contact: Technische Universitaet 
Muenchen
E-mail: eurogeo3@bv.tum.de
www.gb.bv.tum.de/eurogeo3
19th International Conference on Solid 
Waste Technology and Management
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA
21-24 March 2004
Contact: Ronald Mersky
E-mail: solid.waste@widener.edu
muse.widener.edu/~sxw0004/call.html
5th International Conference on Ground 
Improvement Techniques
Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia
22-24 March 2004 
E-mail: cipremie@singnet.com.sg
www.cipremier.com
A.W. Skempton Memorial Conference
London, United Kingdom
29-31 March 2004
Contact: Sue Frye
E-mail: Sue.frye@iec.org.uk
www.skemptonconference.com  
5es Rencontres Géosynthétiques
Fifth French Colloquium on Geotextiles, 
Geomembranes and Related Products
Avignon, France
30-31 March 2004 
Contact: Colloquium Secretariat
E-mail: secretariat.cfg@wanadoo.fr
www.cfg.asso.fr
Techtextil North America
Atlanta, Georgia, USA
30 March-1 April 2004
Contact: Daniel McKinnon
E-mail: ttna@usa.messefrankfurt.com
www.usa.messefrankfurt.com
Fifth RILEM International Conference
Cracking in Pavements
Limoges, France
5-8 May 2004
Contact: Chantal Iannarelli
E-mail: c2s@club-internet.fr
www.cp2004.unilim.fr/
International Conference on 
Geotechnical Engineering
Beirut, Lebanon
19-22 May 2004
Contact: Dr. Youssam Kazan
E-mail: ykazan@ul.edu.lb
www.ul.edu.lb/activite/icge  
World Tunnel Congress 2004 and 30th 
ITA General Assembly
Singapore
22-27 May 2004
Contact:  Conference & Travel 
Management Associates Pte Ltd
E-mail:  ita2004@singnet.com.sg
www.ita2004.com  

IS-OSAKA 2004, Engineering Practice 
and Performance of Soft Deposits
Osaka, Japan
2-4 June 2004
Contact:  Secretary of IS-Osaka 2004
E-mail: is2004@jgskb.jp
www.jgskb.jp/is2004/ 
GeoAsia 2004
Seoul, Korea
21-23 June 2004
Contact: Prof. Chungsik Yoo
Tel: 82/31 290 7518
E-mail: asyoo@yurim.skku.sc.kr
www.kgss.or.kr/geoasia2004 
9th International Symposium on 
Landslides
Rio de Janeiro, Brazil
28 June -2 July 2004
Contact:   Secretariat 9 ISL - Rio 2004
E-mail: 9isl@geotec.coppe.ufrj.br
www.abms.com.br/
European Young Engineers' Conference 
Vienna, Austria
8-10 July 2004.
Contact: Dr. Fritz Kopf
E-mail: f.kopf@tuwien.ac.at
www.igb.tuwien.ac.at  
International Air Transport Conference 
Washington, DC, USA
25-28 July 2004
Contact: Mr. Chris Oswald
E-mail: chriso@leighfisher.com
www.asce.org/conferences/iatc2004
Geo Trans 2004
Los Angeles, California, USA
27-31 July 2004
E-mail:  myegian@neu.edu
www.asce.org/conferences/geotrans04/
index.cfm
International Conference on 
Geotechnical Engineering
Sharjah, United Arab Emirates 
3-6 October 2004
Contact: Dr. Adnan A. Basma
E-mail: civeng@sharjah.ac.ae
www.sharjah.ac.ae/academic/
engineering/civil/icge2004/index.htm
Geofilters 2004
Stellenbosch, South Africa
19-21 October 2004
Contact: Prof. Andy Fourie
Tel: 27/11 717 7108
E-mail: andyf@civil.wits.ac.za 
www.wits.ac.za/geofilters2004
57th Canadian Geotechnical Conference
Quebec City, Canada
23-27 October 2004
Contact: Jean-Marie Konrad
E-mail: Jean-Marie.Konrad@gci.ulaval.ca
www.geoquebec2004.org/

Geosynthetics 2004 Exhibition
Shanghai, China
17-19 November 2004
Contact: Flora Zu
E-mail: fxu@cnta.org
www.chinanonwovens.com
15th South-East Asian Geotechnical 
Conference (SEAGC)
Bangkok, Thailand
22-26 November 2004
Contact: Dr. Wanchai Teparaksa
E-mail: seagc15@eng.chula.ac.th
www.eng.chula.ac.th/seagc15
International Conference on
Geosynthetics and Geoenvironmental
Engineering, ICGGE-2004
Mumbai, Maharastra, India 
8-10 December 2004 
Contact: Dr. D. Choudhury
E-mail: icgge@civil.iitb.ac.in
www.civil.iitb.ac.in/~icgge/ 
GeoFrontiers 2005
Austin, Texas, USA
24-26 January 2005
Contact: Carol Bowers, Geo-Institute
Tel: 1/703 295 6300
E-mail: cbowers@asce.org
www.asce.org/conferences/geofrontiers05/
index.cfm
11th International Conference of IACMAG,
International Association of Computer 
Methods and Advances in Geomechanics 
Turin, Italy 
19-24 June 2005
Contact: Organizing Secretariat
E-mail: iacmag@iacmag2005.it
www.iacmag2005.it  
16th International Conference on Soil 
Mechanics and Geotechnical Engineering
Osaka, Japan
12-16 September 2005
Contact: Prof. Masashi Kamon 
E-mail: 16ICSMGE@jiban.or.jp
www.jiban.or.jp/
XIIIth Danube-European Conference on 
Geotechnical Engineering
Ljubljana, Slovenia
7-9 June 2006
Contact:  Dr. Janko Logar
E-mail:  jlogar@fgg.uni-lj.sl 
8th International Conference on 
Geosynthetics (8ICG)
Yokohama, Japan
18-22 September 2006
Contact: 8ICG Conference Secretary
E-mail: info@8icg-yokohama.org
www.8icg-yokohama.org 

Note: Items in bold print are organised
under the auspices of the IGS or with the
support of the IGS.

CONFERENCES
SYMPOSIA
WORKSHOPS

SHORT COURSES
EXPOSITIONS
TRADE SHOWS
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Corporate Members of the IGS
ABG Limited   UK (2002)
ACE Geosynthetics Enterprise 
Co., Ltd. Taiwan, R.O.C. (2003)
Agru Kunststofftechnik GmbH
Austria (1996)
Alpe Adria Textil Italy (2002)
Araigumi Co., Ltd.   Japan (1999)
Asahi Kasei Corporation
Japan (1984)
Ashimori Industry Co., Ltd.
Japan (2003)
Association of RRR Construction 
System, The    Japan (1998)
Atarfil, S.L.   Spain (1999)
Belton Industries Inc.  USA (1989)
Bettor MBT, S.A.  Spain (2000)
Bidim Geosynthetics S.A.
France (1984)
Bonar Technical Fabrics N.V. 
Belgium (1985)
Cetco   USA (1992)
Colas Group, The    France (1996)
Colbond Geosynthetics 
The Netherlands (1986)
Composan Construcción, S.A. 
Spain (2002)
Confelt Co., ltd Thailand (2002)
Dae Han Industrial Material Co., 
Ltd.   Korea (1994)
Du Pont De Nemours Int. 
(Luxembourg) S.A.
Luxembourg (1984)
E & S Engineering Co., Ltd.
Korea (1997)
Edilfloor SpA Italy (2002)
Emas Kiara Sdn Bhd 
Malaysia (1999)
Engepol Ltda   Brazil (2001)
Engtex AB   Sweden (1995)
Fibertex A/S   Denmark (1984)
Field Lining Services 
Panama (1998)
Fiti Testing and Research 
Institute    Korea (1997)
F.L.I. Environmental  Ireland (2002)
Fritz Landolt Ag 
Switzerland (1985)
Geofabrics Ltd.    UK (1995)
Geofelt GmbH    Austria (1996)
Geosistemas Pavco S.A.
Colombia (1991)

Geosynthetic Materials 
Association   USA (1985)
Geosystem Co., Ltd. Japan (2000)
Geotechnics b.v. 
The Netherlands (1991)
GSE Lining Technology, Inc. 
USA (1988)
Hojun Yoko Co., Ltd. Japan (2000)
Honeywell Performance Fibers
USA (2001)
Huesker Synthetic GmbH & Co.
Germany (1987)
Hui Kwang Corporation
Taiwan, R.O.C. (2000)
Ideal-Lys Fabrics S.A.  Belgium 
(1998)
Integrated Geotechnology
Institute Limited   Japan (1998)
Inversiones Comindustria S.A.
Peru (2002)
Japan Spunbond Toray Industries
Japan (1984)
Juta a.s.  Czech Republic (1998)
Kajima Technical Research 
Institute   Japan (1985)
Kuraray Co., Ltd.   Japan (1989)
Laviosa Chimica Mineraria
Italy (2002)
Maccaferri do Brasil Ltda. 
Brazil (1998)
Maeda Corporation  Japan (1988)
Maeda Kosen Co., Ltd. 
Japan (1992)
Menard-Terre Armee
France (2002)
Mirafi Construction Products
USA (1998)
Mitsubishi Chemical Functional
Products, Inc.  Japan (1992)
Mitsui Chemicals Industrial
Japan (1992)
Naue Fasertechnik GmbH & Co. 
KG    Germany (1987)
Obayashi Corporation
Japan (1988)
Officine Maccaferri S.P.A.
Italy (1997)
Okasan Livic Co., Ltd. 
Japan (1984)
OJSC “494 UNR” 
Russia (2003) 

Permathene Ltd. 
New Zealand (2003)
Polyfelt Ges.m.b.H   Austria (1984)
Poly-Flex, Inc.  USA (1996)
Presto Products Company - 
Geosystems Division   USA (1996)
PRS Mediterranean Ltd.
Israel (2003)
Punzonados Sabadell, S.A.
Spain (2000)
Reinforced Earth Co., The 
USA (1989)
Reliance Industries, Ltd. 
India (1998)
Samyang Corporation
Korea (2003)
Shenzhen Sheng Yi Environmental
Co., Ltd. China (2002)
Shimizu Corporation Japan (1990)
Solmax International, Inc.
Canada (1997)
SVG (Swiss Association of
Geotextile Professionals)
Switzerland (1984)
Taiyo Kogyo Co., Ltd. (Ocean)
Japan (1996)
Taiyo Kogyo Corporation (Sun)
Japan (1991)
Tanaka Co., Ltd.  Japan (1993)
Tele Textiles AS  Norway (1995)
Tenax S.p.A.   Italy (1991)
Ten Cate Nicolon B.V. 
The Netherlands (1984)
Tenox Corporation  Japan (1998)
Tensar Earth Technologies
USA (1989)
Tensar International  UK (1989)
Tensar-Kaile Geosynthetics 
(Wuhan)
China (People’s Republic) (2004)
Terram Ltd.  UK (1988)
Thai Nam Plastic Public Co., Ltd.
Thailand (1994)
Tingeo, S.L.   Spain (2003)
TMA, S.L.  Spain (2000)
Tokyu Construction Co., Ltd. 
Japan (1984)
Werkos  Croatia (1999)
Xtex, Inc. USA (2002)

Note: date is earliest year of continuous
membership
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J.W. Cowland (Hong Kong-China)
D.R. Fettig (USA)
M. Kamon (Japan)
J. Lafleur (Canada)

E.-S. Lee (South Korea)
M.-L. da Costa Lopes (Portugal)

B. Myles (United Kingdom)
J. Paul (United Kingdom)

Co-opted in 2002
E. Alio (Venezuela)
C.G. Bao (China)

B. Christopher (USA)
G.V. Rao (India)

IGS News is published three times per year. Material for publication should be submitted to the Editor by 31 January, 31 May, 
and 30 September, for possible publication in the March, July, and November issues, respectively.

Elected in 2002
G. Bräu (Germany)

S.P. Corbet (United Kingdom)
Ph. Delmas (France)

M. Maugeri (Italy)
H. Miki (Japan)

E. Palmeira (Brasil)
P.E. Stevenson (USA)

W. Voskamp (The Netherlands)

Co-opted in 2000
V. Feodorov (Romania)
M. Sadlier (Australia)

IGS News Chapter Correspondents
Mr. Fred Foubert, Belgium, fred.foubert@centexbel.be
Mr. Gerhard Braeu, Germany, g.braeu@bv.tum.de
Dr. G.V. Rao, India, gvrao@civil.iitd.ernet.in
Dr. Nicola Moraci, Italy, moraci@ing.unirc.it

Prof. Katsuhiko Makiuchi, Japan, makiuchi@trpt.cst.nihon-u.ac.jp
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Prof. San-Shyan Lin, Taiwan, sslin@ntou66.ntou.edu.tw
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Ing. Daniele A. Cazzuffi
CESI SpA
Via Rubattino, 54
I - 20134 Milano
ITALY
Tel: 39/02 2125 5375
Fax: 39/02 2125 5475
E-mail: cazzuffi@cesi.it

Treasurer
Dr. Philippe Delmas
Bidim Geosynthetics S.A.
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Tel: 33/1 34 23 53 95
Fax: 33/1 34 23 53 64
E-mail: philippe.delmas@bidim.com
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Queen’s University, eQUIP Task Force
Mackintosh-Corry Hall Room B411
Kingston, Ontario K7L 3N6 CANADA
Tel: 1/613 533 3108
Fax: 1/613 533 6909
E-mail: mcinnis@post.queensu.ca
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The International Geosynthetics Society
OBJECTIVES OF THE IGS

The International Geosynthetics Society was formed with the following objectives: 
• to collect, evaluate, and disseminate knowledge on all matters relevant to geotextiles, geomembranes, related products, and associated technologies; 
• to improve communication and understanding regarding geotextiles, geomembranes, related products, and associated technologies, as well as their applications;  
• to promote advancement of the state of the art of geotextiles, geomembranes, related products, and associated technologies; and
• to encourage, through its Members, the harmonization of test methods, and equipment and criteria for geotextiles, geomembranes, related products, and 

associated technologies.
WHY BECOME A MEMBER OF THE IGS?

First, to contribute to the development of our profession. 
By becoming an IGS Member you can: 

• help support the aims of the IGS, especially the development of geotextiles, 
geomembranes, related products, and associated technologies; 

• contribute to the advancement of the art and science of geotextiles, 
geomembranes, related products, and associated technologies; and 

• participate in a forum for designers, manufacturers, and users, where new 
ideas can be exchanged and contacts improved. 

Second, to enjoy the benefits. 
The following benefits are now available to all IGS Members: 

• a directory of Members, the IGS Directory, published every year, with 
addresses, telephone, e-mail, and fax numbers; 

• the newsletter, IGS News, published three times a year; 
• a reduced purchase price on all documents published by the IGS; 
• a reduced registration fee and preferential treatment at all conferences 

organized under the auspices of the IGS; 
• a reduced subscription fee for IGS-endorsed journals; and 
• the possibility of being granted an IGS award.

IGS MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION
Membership of the International Geosynthetics Society (IGS) is open to individuals or corporations “... engaged in, or associated with, the research, development, 
teaching, design, manufacture or use of geotextiles, geomembranes, and related products or systems and their applications, or otherwise interested in such mat-
ters.”. The annual fee for membership is US$45 for individuals and US$1000 for Corporate Members. Individuals of, or not of, corporations who voluntarily contrib-
ute a minimum of US$200 annually to the IGS, in excess of their membership dues, will be mentioned in the IGS Directory in a separate list as benefactors.

Write your address below as you wish it to appear in the next IGS Directory

Title (circle one): Mr. Ms. Dr. Prof. Other Position

First name:

Last name:

Company name:

Address:

City: Province/State:

Postal code: Country:

Telephone:

Fax:

E-mail:

Send this completed form to:
IGS Secretariat
P.O. Box 347 Telephone: 1/864 855 0504
Easley, SC 29641-0347 Fax: 1/864 859 1698
USA E-mail: igssec@aol.com

Eligibility (i.e., your connection to geotextiles, geomembranes, related prod-
ucts, and associated technologies):

Membership fee schedule:  Individual US$45.00  Corporate US$1,000.00  Benefactor’s contribution (at least US$200.00)

Mode of payment:
 Check enclosed drawn on a US bank

 Draft sent to: Bank of America
Easley, South Carolina USA
ABA Routing No. 053904483
Account No. 776744742 (PLEASE NOTE ACCT. # CHANGE)

Signature:

Date:

 Credit card (circle one): Mastercard Visa American Express

Account number:

Expiration date:

Name on card:

Authorized signature:


